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from a primary position without a 
break in service exceeding 3 days, ex-
cept that a break in employment in 
secondary positions which begins with 
an involuntary separation (not for 
cause), within the meaning of 5 U.S.C. 
8336(d)(1), is not considered in deter-
mining whether the service in sec-
ondary positions is continuous for this 
purpose. 

(b) An employee who is not in a pri-
mary position, nor covered while in a 
secondary position, and who is detailed 
or temporarily promoted to a sec-
ondary position is not covered under 
the provisions of 5 U.S.C. 8336(c). 

§ 831.805 Evidence. 
(a) The Secretary of Energy’s deter-

mination under § 831.803 that a position 
is a primary position must be based 
solely on the official position descrip-
tion of the position in question, and 
any other official description of duties 
and qualifications. The official docu-
mentation for the position must estab-
lish that it satisfies the requirements 
defined in § 831.802. 

(b) A determination under § 831.804 
must be based on the official position 
description and any other evidence 
deemed appropriate by the agency head 
for making the determination. 

(c) If an employee is in a position not 
subject to the one-half percent higher 
withholding rate of 5 U.S.C. 8334(a)(1), 
and the employee does not, within 6 
months after entering the position or 
after any significant change in the po-
sition, formally and in writing seek a 
determination from the employing 
agency that his or her service is prop-
erly covered by the higher withholding 
rate, the agency head’s determination 
that the service was not so covered at 
the time of the service is presumed to 
be correct. This presumption may be 
rebutted by a preponderance of the evi-
dence that the employee was unaware 
of his or her status or was prevented by 
cause beyond his or her control from 
requesting that the official status be 
changed at the time the service was 
performed. 

§ 831.806 Requests from individuals. 
(a) An employee who requests credit 

for service under 5 U.S.C. 8336(c) bears 
the burden of proof with respect to 

that service, and must provide the em-
ploying agency with all pertinent in-
formation regarding duties performed. 

(b) An employee who is currently 
serving in a position that has not been 
approved as a primary or secondary po-
sition, but who believes that his or her 
service is creditable as service in a pri-
mary or secondary position may re-
quest the agency head to determine 
whether or not the employee’s current 
service should be credited and, if it 
qualifies, whether it should be credited 
as service in a primary or secondary 
position. A written request for current 
service must be made within 6 months 
after entering the position or after any 
significant change in the position. 

(c) A current or former employee (or 
the survivor of a former employee) who 
believes that a period of past service in 
an unapproved position qualifies as 
service in a primary or secondary posi-
tion and meets the conditions for cred-
it may request the agency head to de-
termine whether or not the employee’s 
past service should be credited and, if 
it qualifies, whether it should be cred-
ited as service in a primary or sec-
ondary position. A written request for 
past service must be made no later 
than December 31, 2000. 

(d) The agency head may extend the 
time limit for filing under paragraph 
(b) or (c) of this section when, in the 
judgment of such agency head, the in-
dividual shows that he or she was pre-
vented by circumstances beyond his or 
her control from making the request 
within the time limit. 

§ 831.807 Withholdings and contribu-
tions. 

(a) During the service covered under 
the conditions established by § 831.803 
and § 831.804, the Department of Energy 
will deduct and withhold from the em-
ployee’s base pay the amount required 
under 5 U.S.C. 8334(a) for such positions 
and submit that amount, together with 
agency contributions required by 5 
U.S.C. 8334(a), to OPM in accordance 
with payroll office instructions issued 
by OPM. 

(b) If the correct withholdings and/or 
Government contributions are not sub-
mitted to OPM for any reason whatso-
ever, including cases in which it is fi-
nally determined that past service of a 
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current or former employee was sub-
ject to the higher deduction and Gov-
ernment contribution rates, the De-
partment of Energy must correct the 
error by submitting the correct 
amounts (including both employee and 
agency shares) to OPM as soon as pos-
sible. Even if the Department of En-
ergy waives collection of the overpay-
ment of pay under any waiver author-
ity that may be available for this pur-
pose, such as 5 U.S.C. 5584, or otherwise 
fails to collect the debt, the correct 
amount must still be submitted to 
OPM without delay as soon as possible. 

(c) Upon proper application from an 
employee, former employee or eligible 
survivor of a former employee, the De-
partment of Energy will pay a refund 
of erroneous additional withholdings 
for service that is found not to have 
been covered service. If an individual 
has paid to OPM a deposit or redeposit, 
including the additional amount re-
quired for covered service, and the de-
posit or redeposit is later determined 
to be erroneous because the service was 
not covered service, OPM will pay the 
refund, upon proper application, to the 
individual, without interest. 

(d) The additional employee with-
holding and agency contribution for 
covered or creditable service properly 
made as required under 5 U.S.C. 
8334(a)(1) or deposited under 5 U.S.C. 
8334(c) are not separately refundable, 
even in the event that the employee or 
his or her survivor does not qualify for 
a special annuity computation under 5 
U.S.C. 8339(d). 

(e) While an employee who does not 
hold a primary or secondary position is 
detailed or temporarily promoted to a 
primary or secondary position, the ad-
ditional withholdings and agency con-
tributions will not be made. While an 
employee who does hold a primary or 
secondary position is detailed or tem-
porarily promoted to a position which 
is not a primary or secondary position, 
the additional withholdings and agency 
contributions will continue to be made. 

§ 831.808 Mandatory separation. 
(a) Effective on and after October 17, 

1999, the mandatory separation provi-
sions of 5 U.S.C. 8335(b) apply to all nu-
clear materials couriers in primary and 
secondary positions. A mandatory sep-

aration under 5 U.S.C. 8335(b) is not an 
adverse action under part 752 of this 
chapter or a removal action under part 
359 of this chapter. Section 831.502 pro-
vides the procedures for requesting an 
exemption from mandatory separation. 

(b) In the event an employee is sepa-
rated mandatorily under 5 U.S.C. 
8335(b), or is separated for optional re-
tirement under 5 U.S.C. 8336(c), and 
OPM finds that all or part of the min-
imum service required for entitlement 
to immediate annuity was in a position 
which did not meet the requirements of 
a primary or secondary position and 
the conditions set forth in this subpart, 
such separation will be considered erro-
neous. 

§ 831.809 Reemployment. 
An employee who has been 

mandatorily separated under 5 U.S.C. 
8335(b) is not barred from reemploy-
ment in any position except a primary 
position after age 60. Service by a re-
employed annuitant is not covered by 
the provisions of 5 U.S.C. 8336(c). 

§ 831.810 Review of decisions. 
The following decisions may be ap-

pealed to the Merit Systems Protection 
Board under procedures prescribed by 
the Board: 

(a) The final decision of the Depart-
ment of Energy issued to an employee, 
former employee, or survivor as the re-
sult of a request for determination 
filed under § 831.806; and 

(b) The final decision of the Depart-
ment of Energy that a break in service 
referred to in § 831.804(a)(2) did not 
begin with an involuntary separation 
within the meaning of 5 U.S.C. 
8336(d)(1). 

§ 831.811 Oversight of coverage deter-
minations. 

(a) Upon deciding that a position is a 
nuclear materials courier position, the 
agency head must notify OPM (Atten-
tion: Associate Director for Retirement 
and Insurance) stating the title of each 
position, the number of incumbents, 
and whether the position is primary or 
secondary. The Director of OPM re-
tains the authority to revoke the agen-
cy head’s determination that a position 
is a primary or secondary position, or 
that an individual’s service in any 
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